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A great big THANKS! to everyone who attended and/or helped out at 
the CDCTS Fall Schooling Show at Walnut Grove Stables in Talbott on 
September 25! As they say, “Teamwork makes the dream work” and I 
appreciate y’all for coming together and making this show successful. We 
had 53 dressage rides scheduled plus the fun classes. Arielle Blackstone 
gave a good briefing for the obstacle classes prior to judging them and I 
heard so many positive comments about Judge Valerie Cheatham for her 
remarks and explanations. And of course, thanks to Dene Masengill for 
hosting the show! We can’t do these shows without our volunteers.

Congratulations to our High Point Winners. We give these out to the Adult 
(Open or Amateur) with the highest dressage score; the Youth with the 
highest score and the person with the highest score in Western/Gaited 
dressage.

Kudos to Adult rider Madeline Thompson on Southern Heritage with 
74.04% in Training Level Test 1; Nicole Lockhart on Surfer Dude in Western 
Dressage Intro 3 with 70.75% and our Youth Winner, Millie Bronstad-Hay on 
Mercedes (in their very first dressage show!) with 67.81% in Intro B.

We also give out the special Judge’s Choice award. It is exactly that—
the judge can decide who gets this ribbon for any reason—it could be 
someone who handled a naughty horse well or someone who showed good 
sportsmanship or best “matchy-matchy “ outfit—it’s the Judge’s Choice! 
Valerie decided to give the Judge’s choice award went to Jose Hernandez—
he was the only male rider (brave soul) and handled his stallion well.

The next event is the Fall Fun Day on October 30 at beautiful River Glen 
Equestrian Park—our last event of the year. If you didn’t enter, come out 
and cheer on your friends. 

(Continued onto next page)



Carolyn Ordal,
CDCTS President

I do need volunteers to help out.  I’ll need help setting up Friday, October 29 at 4 p.m. as well the following 
needed volunteers: 2 timers, 2 folks on course for the poker run card exchange, jump judges and help 
cleaning up on Saturday. 

Thanks in advance to Mike Sullivan and Diane Carlson for doing the concessions. Please text me at        
443-670-2108 for when you can help. Last chance to get those volunteer hours in for year-end awards!

Membership dues are coming up! Remember, the 2022 year starts December 1, 2021 and ends November 
20, 2022. The cost of membership is staying the same, BUT we are offering a $5 discount IF you get your 
membership renewal in by November 10. There will be 2022 membership forms available at the Fall Fun Day, 
October 30. And of course, we always publish a membership form with this newsletter.
 
On a somber note, our deepest sympathy and prayers go out to our show secretary, Marge Williams, as her 
husband passed away shortly after our Fall Schooling Show. We appreciate you so much, Marge, for all you 
do for our club. Our hearts go out to you and your family and we wish you peace and comfort as you grieve.

Our next meeting is (6 p.m. for dinner, 7 p.m. for meeting) November 9 at a place to be determined. We will 
let you know as soon as we determine a place. Enjoy your fall activities and remember to “Have fun in 2021”!

President’s Report - Continued

 CDCTS Year End Awards and Volunteers Needed
December 1, 2021

Deadline to submit your application for year-end awards.
(Application Form is on page 9 in this newsletter)

Your last opportunity to get volunteer hours is at the Fall Fun Day.
(unless you are a Junior then you have until the November newsletter

issue  to get a written article submitted in lieu of volunteer hours.)

Volunteers are needed for this weekend.
Set up on Friday, October 29 at 4 p.m.

During the event on Saturday, October 30 we need:
2 timers, 2 folks on the course for the poker run card exchange,

jump judges and help cleaning up

TEXT Carolyn Ordal if  you can help -  443-670-2108
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CDCTS Meeting Minutes, October 12, 2021
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I. Call To Order 
The meeting was called to order by CDCTS President Carolyn Ordal at 7:00 p.m. on October 12, 221 at Ruby 
Tuesday, Lenoir City, TN.   
  
II. Roll Call 
The following board members were present: Carolyn Ordal, Jean Sullivan, Julie Noe, Melissa Morehead, 
Susan Hill, Alece Ellis, Rita Dunn and Julie Hall. The following board members were not present: Jeannie 
Baggett. The following guests were present:  Susan Michaud, Janice Butt and Lynn Holtman. Zoom was not offered.   
 
III. Approval Of Minutes From Last Meeting 
Minutes from September 14, 2021 were provided to all members in the September newsletter.  A motion to 
accept the minutes as presented was made by Alece Ellis and seconded by Susan Michaud.      
 
IV. Committee Reports 
Treasurer’s Report   
The Treasurers Report was read by Melissa Morehead.  Melissa reported a profit for the Fall schooling show.  
A motion to accept the Treasurers Report as presented was made by Alece Ellis and seconded by Susan Hill.  

Show Committee
•	 The September 25, 2021 Schooling Show was held at Walnut Grove Stables with 53 dressage rides 

and many new faces from the Morristown/”northern” area. We started on time and ended on time.  
Consideration should be given to allow more time for judge’s comments between scheduling rides and an 
assistant scorer for future events. Much thanks to Dene Massengill for letting us have the show at her farm; 
Valerie Cheatham and Arielle Blackstone for judging the classes and all the volunteers who helped with 
setting up on Friday, runners during the show and tearing down on Saturday. Thank you to Dave McAdoo 
and Melissa Morehead for trailer transport, Susan Hill for delivering the obstacles, Mike Sullivan and Diane 
Carlson for concessions, and all others for helping out! We can’t do this without you!  

•	 Just prior to the show date, a new CDCTS club member and registered participant was injured in a horse 
related accident and was unable to attend. The Board agreed to defer her CDCTS membership to 2022 
and to give a credit for the spring 2022 Schooling Show.   

•	 Volunteers are needed for Fall Fun Day at River Glen. All types of volunteer positions are needed – set up 
is Friday, October 29, 2021 at 4:00 p.m. A four-wheel drive vehicle is needed to mark trails. We need help 
setting up the concession/secretary tents and marking the jump course with decorations. On Saturday we 
are in need of timers, 1-2 people on course and help packing things up at the end of the day. On Saturday 
October 30, 2021, volunteers should plan to arrive by 8:15 a.m., and concession volunteers should plan to 
arrive by 9:00 a.m.

     If you are able to help, please contact Carolyn Ordal at Carolyn.ordal@youthvillages.org

Membership Committee 
•	 Julie Hall reports there are currently 61 members. One 2021-2022 Professional membership and two 2022 

regular memberships were received at the September 25, 2021 schooling show.   
•	 We are offering a $5.00 reduction for 2022 new or renewal membership if paid by November 10, 2021. 

This information is reflected on the membership forms found on the website and included in the monthly 
newsletter.  

•	 Julie Hall suggested a limited 2022 CDCTS club membership at a reduced cost for new membership 
applications received after September 1, 2022. After a discussion it was agreed that effective September 
1, 2022, with a fully paid 2023 membership, the new member would receive the member discount for 
the 2022 Fall schooling show and 2022 Fall Fun Day but would not receive full CDCTS privileges until 
December 1, 2022. A motion to accept this was made by Melissa Morehead and seconded by Alece 
Ellis. All others in attendance voted aye. This information will be publicized via social media beginning 
September 1, 2022.  



CDCTS Meeting Minutes, October 12, 2021- Continued

Welcome Committee
There are currently no official members of this committee. Julie Hall has agreed to continue reaching out to 
new members via email when membership applications are received. New members will also be profiled in the 
Newsletter as space allows.   
 
Education Committee 
This committee is currently on hold. 

Social Media Committee 
It was requested that social media be extensively used for advertising of the Fall Fun Day.  
 
By-Laws Committee
An updated report was not presented.   

V.  Old Business
The CDCTS Awards Banquet will be held February 5, 2022 at Buddy’s Banquet Hall on Kingston Pike, 
Knoxville, TN. More information to follow as we approach that date. In order to be eligible for the Year End 
Awards, the member must have 4 hours of volunteer time. The deadline to submit your scores for the year end 
awards is December 1, 2021. This information can be sent to Melissa Morehead at melissa@fleetfootfarm.com. 
The application can be found on the club website.   

VI. New Business
•	 The use of volunteer earned vouchers and scholarships was discussed. It was agreed that a five (5) year 

expiration date would be applied to each. Future vouchers and scholarships would have an expiration 
date reflected. It was agreed that vouchers can be used at show or clinics and scholarships could be used 
at the awards banquet. Carolyn Ordal made a motion to accept the five-year expiration date and Melissa 
Morehead seconded. 

•	 Discussion was had about potential 2022 schooling show venues.Susan Michaud agreed to pass 
information along to the new manager at Winfield Oaks as a potential venue for 2022 and invite her to a 
future club meeting.   

•	 At the September meeting Melissa Morehead proposed the Club consider co-sponsoring a body works 
clinic conducted by Cara Greenacre. The anticipated timeframe of October and November was discussed, 
and it was agreed this time frame was not practical at this time. Alece Ellis has agreed to audit the 
upcoming October clinic and report to the Board with her suggestions for potential sponsorship of future 
clinics.   

•	 The Board will have three (3) openings for the 2022 year. All three positions are “Alternate” positions for 
the duration of one year.

      Nominees for these positions should be sent to Dave McAdoo at tobrukfarm@charter.net by January 1, 2022. 

VII.  Upcoming Events
•	 Jim Koford clinic dates:  November 18-21, 2021 and December 16-19, 2021. Contact information can be 

found on the CDCTS website.  
•	 CDCTS Fall Fun Day at River Glen, October 30, 2021. Closing date is October 26, 2021 
•	 Scenic Flight Dressage Show, November 20-21, 2021 in Cleveland, TN   
•	 River Glen Horse Trials November 12-14, 2021 
 
VIII.  Adjournment 
 A motion to adjourn was made by Rita Dunn and seconded by Janice Butt. Adjournment at 8:00 pm on 
October 12, 2021. Next regular meeting will be on November 9, 2021 at a location to be determined. 
 
Minutes submitted by Julie Hall CDCTS Secretary 
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CDCTS Club Update
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CDCTS Welcomes New Members For 2022:
Elizabeth Augustus, Junior
Linda Bird, Dressage
Millie Bronstad-Hay, Junior
Jose Hernandez, Professional

CDCTS Fall Schooling School 2021
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CDCTS Fall Schooling School 2021- Continued
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Coach’s Corner
Ring Savvy As Seen From the Judges and Scribes Perspective
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As posted on the WDAA website
By Sue Hughes and Mary Lynne Zylstra

Show season is almost here. Are you nervous? First time in the dressage ring or working hard to get those 
scores up from last year?

Whatever your goal is, Mary Lynne Zylstra, board member of the Western Dressage Association of Michigan, 
said she scribed a lot during our last live season. She was so amazed that riders lost lots of points because 
they neglected those little things, she called the basics. The basics of test/ring riding.

She and I are writing this article to see if we can help.

When you first begin to show, you must learn two difficult skills. One is “how to get around the ring”. The other 
is “how to ride your horse at the same time to show the basics of his super training.” No wonder this is hard!

Let us start with the entry. Plaster that grin on your face as you enter and keep it there for the judge to see. 
Really. You are coming through the “proscenium arch” of your stage and you want to look confident. No one 
can feel how dry your mouth is!

Come in with the working or collected gait called for by your test. Enough tempo to show off. Keep your eyes 
on the judge at C and your horses’ withers straight on that line.

Mary Lynne emphasized that she saw many problems with the halts both at the beginning and end of the test. 
She strongly suggests that you go back to groundwork like in Halter or Showmanship classes. There you must 
present your horse to the judge standing straight and square in short order. This takes consistent practice, but 
once your horse understands what is expected of him and knows the square stand cue, he does it instantly. 
Then extend his knowledge to under saddle. This skill needs lifelong practice.

Come to a halt through a few steps of active walk if the test requires that. Or trot to halt after first level and 
canter to halt in Fourth level. Breathe and dare to pause. There is a rule that all entry and ending halts shall be 
held for 3 seconds. Salute. Give your horse a tiny warning that move off is coming. Get contact, legs on and go 
promptly.

Two turns face you: at C and in the corner. Your aids for those should be so routine on a daily basis that it is 
easy for your horse.

Dressage tests are written in phases. Usually trot work comes first, walk in the middle and canter at the end. 
They try to be mirror images, so you do the same figures and movements one way and then the other. Get an 
overall picture of your test in your mind. It helps to memorize it that way instead of letter to letter.

But do not forget the letter thing. The body of the rider should be at the letter mentioned. Coming across the 
diagonal there is about 2.5 feet of horse in front of you, so that reaches the letter first. Then it is your turn to be 
there, so aim his withers at your end point not his nose.

In geometry, circles have no beginnings nor endings. In dressage they do. For example if your test calls for a 
20 meter circle at B, your horses’ shoulder touches at B, you touch, his hip touches, and by the time his tail 
gets there, his front end and you are out of the track. At the circle’s end, his nose touches the letter, you touch, 
as required, his hip touches, and you are straight ahead.
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Coach’s Corner - continued
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Here are two big ways to gain points and they are almost always a coefficient score. They are the free walk 
and whatever is new to the level. A coefficient means that if the judge says 7, the scorer gives you 14. Most 
important is that you practice these at home. Do not just hope for the best at the show. That is a waste. It is 
not easy, but the reason the coefficients are there is to Prove that you and your horse are emphasizing back 
to front training. His engine is turned on. That energy is flowing through him and you and to the bit and back 
again. That is connection. So, if you allow the reins to slide forward, he will draw the connection/bit down and 
out to the point that The Top Line Is Released.

Mary Lynne emphasized that by saying “Work On Your Walk “- especially the free walk. Most points are lost 
here, she observed. “If you think your horse is built too uphill to stretch, think again. Horses graze in the 
pasture every day with their heads down and walk with purpose to find a good patch of grass. It may seem 
easier for a Quarter horse vs a Friesian or a Warmblood to stretch into a free walk but think of it as releasing 
and relaxing and learn a cue for it.

Most horses’ muzzles will need to reach down to their shoulder points for that release to happen. That is your 
goal to reach while practicing at home. You need mirrors or an instructor or a friend to watch and report so you 
can learn the feel because you cannot see it.

The horse should swing his limbs freely as he marches through the stretchy figure. He needs to have a bit of 
overstep and show off his beauty as well, so no slowing down!

The ending of stretchy walks and trots is tricky. Do Not Start By Picking Up The Reins. Draw the hindquarters 
under you with your seat and legs, engage his abdominal muscles with your lower legs, and balance up the 
front end into contact with the bit. A series of collecting half halts mixed with shortening of the reins works.
Actually, the quality of the walk or trot is the essence of stretchy work. But the transitions at either end are 
strong modifiers. In advanced tests, they even deserve separate scores, so the stretchy parts get a fair shake 
in the score. Another place where coefficients of two help you are in the figures themselves. It is important to 
show balance. Mary Lynn adds that “what helps me to keep the horse’s balances (both back to front and side 
to side) is a description I learned in a clinic with Betty Jo Crosby. She said “keep the horses’ legs inside the 
train track. Imagine riding in a circled train track and you must keep the horses’ body and legs arced inside the 
tracks, so you won’t ‘derail’”.

Now here comes the final center line. Plaster that same smile on your face no matter what! Presentation counts!

We hope these tips will help you along “The Journey” in both English and Western dressage.
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CDCTS Year End Awards Packet
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CDCTS Year End Awards Packet - continued
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CDCTS Year End Awards Packet - continued
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CDCTS Year End Awards Packet - continued
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CDCTS Year End Awards Packet - continued
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CDCTS Year End Awards Packet - continued
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CDCTS Year End Awards Packet - continued
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CDCTS Classified Corner

Trailers for Sale. Tobruk Trailers. Merhow and Cherokee aluminum trailers. Custom living quarters for large 
horses. Hitches and repairs. Call 865-674-7041 or email tobrukfarm@charter.net.

Pasture Board. Topperhill Farm, Lenoir City Area. 10 minutes from Baker’s Creek. Large arena with sand and 
crushed rubber footing. Four board fencing. Contact Susan Hill, call or text 865-789-5048.
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CDCTS Classified Corner- Continued

Please send ads, via email to coyjbays@gmail.com. Make checks out to CDCTS (put “advertising” in the check 
memo line) and mail them to Melissa Morehead, 11045 Friendsville Road, Lenoir City, TN  37772

ARTICLES FOR THE CROSSING
Please submit articles for your monthly CDCTS newsletter, THE CROSSING. Deadline for articles is the 20th 
of each month. Send your article by email to: coyjbays@gmail.com.

Reach the audience you want through an ad in our newsletter
AD Size 					     Member Rate 		  Non-Member Rate
Full Page (7”wide X 10” high) 		  $10 per month			  $20 per month
Half Page(7”wide X 5”high)			   $5 per month			   $10 per month
Quarter Page (3.5”wide X 5” high)		  $2 per month			   $5 per month
Business Card (3.5”wide X 2” high)		  FREE				    $2 per month
Classified Ad					     FREE				    $1 for each 25 words

A hard crunchy treat using only natural ingredients. Sweetened with apple 
sauce and a honey blend, no additional sweeteners added. Containing APPLE 
CIDER VINEGAR with MOTHER for many added HEALTH BENEFITS. ie:kill 
harmful bacteria in body,lower blood sugar levels manage diabetes, improve 
heart and joint health.
Cider Wafers; $15.00 a bag (60 wafers per bag)

Available for dogs also (10 oz bag); Cider Bites (med.-larger dogs), Cider Mini Bites (small dogs), $12.00

For more information and to order go to https://ciderwafers.com/ .

Marge Williams
 423-337-8249

myladyshire@gmail.com
Licensed also in Florida

Being a horse owner for over 
25 years, I understand the 
requirements for good equine 
property.

If you are looking to buy or list 
your house, or know someone 
who is, I would appreciate 
you giving them my name and 
phone number. My business 
grows from referrals!  

As a multi-million dollar producer 
of residential, commercial, and 
equine properties, I can find you 
your next dream location.

Marge Williams
 423-337-8249

myladyshire@gmail.com
Licensed also in Florida

Being a horse owner for over 25 
years, I understand the require-
ments for good equine property.

If you are looking to buy or list 
your house, or know someone 
who is, I would appreciate you 
giving them my name and phone 
number. My business grows from 
referrals!  

As a multi-million dollar producer 
of residential, commercial, and 
equine properties, I can find you 
your next dream location.
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2021 Events

CDCTS is a USDF Group Member Organization that caters to dressage 
and combined training (eventing) riders and enthusiasts in the Knoxville 
area and throughout East Tennessee.

By joining CDCTS, you will be on the fast track to learning about shows, 
clinics and other great educational opportunities in our area. You will get to 
meet other like-minded, horse loving people, and you will become part of a 
group that is continually working to promote dressage and eventing in your area.

In addition, by joining CDCTS, you automatically become a Group Member of USDF, which provides you with 
many additional benefits in the dressage arena.

Visit us on the web for more information and downloadable content at www.CDCTS.org
Find us on Facebook at www.facebook.com/CDCTS

Jim Koford Clinic Dates:  November 18-21, 2021 and December 16-19, 2021 (contact information on CDCTS 
website: www.CDCTS.org)
CDCTS Fall Fun Day. October 30, 2021, River Glen Equestrian Park, New Market, TN
River Glen Horse Trials. November 12-14, 2021 
Scenic Flight Dressage Show. November 20-21, 2021 in Cleveland, TN. 

Next Meeting
November 9, 2021

Joe’s Italian Cuisine, 131 Kelsey Lane, Lenoir City, TN

6 p.m. for dinner, 7 p.m. for meeting
Please RSVP to our CDCTS secretary as they do have limited space.
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2022 Membership Reminder: 
There is a $5.00 early bird discount if you renew by November 10. There have been several who 
have taken advantage of this.
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Become a 
member 
today 
and stay 
connected 
with your 
local 
dressage 
community!

By joining, you also 
receive complimentary 
issues of the award 
winning USDF 
Connection.

GMO

YOUR CONNECTION TO THE LOCAL  
DRESSAGE COMMUNITY
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